DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 5 December 2007

Mark Jones
17 November 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Corina Ciobanu
	Richard Gallow
	Avi Gupta
	Zunia Hurst

	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla
	Bernie Tipple

	Richard Walker
	Suzanne Novak #
	Caroline Johnson ^
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Jones #
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT 
	

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones
	Consider engaging a consultant to help identify the best structures for DacCom, including our needs to recruit support staff.
	Dec 07

	Mary McMinn
	Lead the development of a business plan for 2008/9
	Dec 07

	Mary McMinn
	Communicate with Mike Edwards and Richard Jones and attempt to resolve the issue regarding reimbursement for work done as PCT Prescribing Lead.
	Dec 07


From the last meeting:

	Bernie Tipple
	Seek further information regarding the proposed redesign of Mental Health services and form a view on the proposal before reporting back to the Committee
	Meetings arranged

	Elizabeth Ponsonby
	Inform the PCT of our requirements regarding the site for provision of retinal screening.
	Done

	Suzanne Novak
	Work with Pani Sissou / Dorothy Pluck and the PCT to ensure the proposal for provision of general surgery at Rothschilds House is made ready for submission to the PBC Governance Sub-Committee.
	Dec 07

	Zunia Hurst
	Write to the PCT communicating our position regarding the proposed changes to maternity services.
	Done

	Mark Jones
	Raise our concerns regarding redesign of maternity services with the West Herts PBC leads to establish whether there is broader support for our position.
	Done

	Zunia Hurst
	Respond to the letter received from the LPC asking for our views regarding their engagement with DacCom.
	Done

	Mary McMinn
	Invite practices to submit agenda items for the Hot Topics meeting.
	Agenda agreed

	Mark Jones
	Ensure the agreement between DacCom and Tony Hall-Jones is signed to confirm his membership of the organisation.
	Done

	Zunia Hurst
	Invite the Community Matrons to provide a nursing representative as an associate member of the Executive.
	Dec 07

	Janice Omar / Suzanne Novak
	Coordinate the preparation of a training plan to define and communicate our expectations regarding budget data analysis etc in the practices.
	Dec 07


2. PCT recruitment

The PCT is recruiting to fill the PBC Support Manager Posts for each locality on a permanent basis.  This is the role that Chris Walden and latterly Janice Omar have filled for Dacorum on a temporary basis, pending completion of the recruitment activity.

Mary and Mark helped to review 11 applications and shortlist 4 candidates for interview.  For various reasons (including candidates accepting offers from other localities) only one candidate was interviewed.  This candidate did not meet our acceptance criteria.

Janice is not prepared to fill this role on a temporary basis with no prospect of a permanent post.  So we currently have no Support Manager assigned.  To help fill this gap in the short term Mary is providing as much support for Suzanne as she can.

Suzanne has suggested we consider arrangements other than recruitment by the PCT.  She feels it might be difficult for the PCT to secure a candidate with the necessary skills.  Options might include a post at a higher level, jointly funded by the PCT and by DacCom, with perhaps a Practice as the employer. We are not yet convinced that this is the most appropriate solution.  We have a need for access, on a daily basis, to someone who can represent the PCT position.  We believe the PCT has made a commitment to provide resources to support PBC in Dacorum; and we note it has proved quite possible to recruit Support Manager’s for other localities.  Also, there is one short listed candidate who was not able to attend for interview at the designated time, but remains interested in the position.  We would like to interview this candidate.

Nevertheless, we will consider the options in the wider context of a review of our own resource needs.  We should consider the following points:

· Our problem is in the implementation of ideas identified by the clinical leads.

· We had believed that the PCT would take a much greater role in implementation than has been the case.  We have to respond to the reality and take action to ensure appropriate arrangements are made.

· Mark and Mary are covering multiple roles, from chairing the Executive Committee to provision of (unpaid) secretarial support.

· We could consider recruiting a PA or administrator to allow Mark and Mary to focus on higher value work.

· We should also consider the role and composition of the Executive.  It is acting as a Company Board, but the Executive function is less well addressed.

· Some other localities have employed a Chief Executive.  But we should consider whether our need is for more leadership or for better implementation.

· We should also consider the project management role.  We have attempted to involve Practice Managers in this capacity, with only partial success.  This is mainly due to constraints on their time.  The PBC Support Manager could be a source of project management effort.  But we might still need to provide our own resource.

· We could also consider hiring people from outside on a contract basis; for instance someone who has successfully implemented a similar project elsewhere.

· Our management budget is under spent, so we do have the funding needed to address some of these issues.

It may be necessary to obtain some external input to help identify the optimum structures.  Mark will consider engaging a consultant to do this.

3. Physiotherapy

Avi Gupta and Sandy Gower have made substantial progress with a service redesign proposal.  Implementation now has to be addressed.

The objective is an equitable service including consistency of contracts with providers.  The standard of service should be levelled up, not down.  An increased provision of community physiotherapy delivered by independent providers will be more cost effective than the current arrangements.  One or two sessions are often more cost effective than the standard 6 sessions of hospital-based physiotherapy, and a flexible pattern of provision will help to make the service available to greater numbers of patients.

It is proposed that hospital-based physiotherapy is given only to patients attending the hospital for consultant appointments and is coordinated with the latter.  There is little evidence that recall for physiotherapy later is effective.

We will need significant support from the PCT to develop the business case.  It is essential that funding follows the patient, which means we have to unbundled the tariff to transfer resources from secondary to primary care.  It is not clear how much physiotherapy is covered by the PBR tariff and at what cost.  Information received by the project team is not consistent.

This is complicated by the fact that the hospital physiotherapy team has been reduced to FTE, although they are now recruiting to ‘full strength’ at 8 FTE.

So the proposal for service redesign is simple but the implementation is not.  DacCom does support the proposal and would like to see it implemented.  This will need consultation with all stakeholders, including the public, and financial input.  The work done by Corina on COPD provides a good model.  But the team is reluctant to commit large amounts of time and effort without a lively expectation that the project will be allowed to proceed by the various regulating bodies to which we are in thrall.

4. Dacorum Patients’ Group

The PPI group will disband in March.  A new ‘Links’ group will be formed in September.  However, Caroline is keen to ensure continuity of patient involvement to the numerous bodies that require this.  Accordingly a Dacorum Patients Group has been formed.  Caroline is the Chair and Bryan Jones the President.  This group is separate from the PCT, unfounded and reliant on volunteers.  As much work as possible is done by e-mail and internet.  The group has a website www.dacorumpatientsgroup.co.uk. 

DacCom values the patient input that has been provided historically by the PPI group.  We are very keen to see the new group succeed.  We encourage Caroline to make the case to us for the necessary funding.

The new group would like to establish links with surgery patient groups, or help set them up where required.  Caroline can contact practice managers via Mary, who will forward e-mail as required.  We would encourage practices to advertise the new group to their patients, including the provision of website links.

Caroline will be unavailable for 6 weeks in the New Year and Tony Burton will deputise.

5. Commissioning plans for 2008/9

In order to support the PCT’s planning and contracting cycle, we need to deliver a business plan for 2008/9 before the end of this month.  We understand the national priorities, which must be addressed, are:

· 18 week wait

· Hospital acquired infections

· ‘Access’ to GPs (ie longer opening hours)

· Health inequalities

Our local priorities and initiatives should be included also.

Mary will take the lead in developing the plan with support from the PCT. (Unfortunately this can only be provided by Mary herself, as we ain’t got a PBC Support Manager.  You couldn’t make this up!).  Good luck Mary!  The rest of us will provide whatever help we can on request.

6. Reimbursement for Prescribing Work

We have still not resolved whether the PCT or DacCom should pay for Zunia’s work as the PCT Clinical Lead (although there might be a clue in the job title).  Zunia has worked in this capacity for 10 years, delivering effective results (meeting prescribing budgets) in partnership with the PCT team. The arrangement has not been terminated either verbally or in writing.  (This is also true of Richard Gallow’s work as PCT Clinical Governance Lead).  We believe Mike Edwards had responsibility for resolving PCT ‘legacy contracts’ of this nature.

PCT prescribing support for Dacorum currently comprises:

· Richard Jones, who has responsibility across the county and can provide only limited support for individual localities.

· Sapana Sheth, who is on maternity/sickness leave, not likely to return to work for at least one year and has not been replaced.

· Zunia, who is doing her best to cover the key elements of Sapana’s work

So we have a share of one person with focus on higher-level responsibilities, one person who is not at work, and one GP providing limited cover, for which the PCT would like DacCom to pay.

Invoices of £6k are now outstanding.  Zunia has sent claims to the PCT as usual, these have been referred to DacCom and we have so far declined to pay.  This is valuable work, and it does need to be reimbursed.

There are two issues: Reimbursement for the work done, and the broader issue of the level of support provided by the PCT.  We should find out whether we are receiving the same level of support as other localities.  Zunia will investigate.  Meanwhile, Mary will communicate with Mike Edwards and Richard Jones and attempt to resolve the issue.

7. Diabetes

From early 2008, practices will be required to transfer patient data to the central service that will be managing recalls for retinal eye screening. Sue Rivers-Brown has asked us to consider whether practices should be funded to notify patients of this.

Is it necessary to notify patients in this case?  Advice received from the LMC is ambiguous.

We note that similar situations already exist, where the PCT has access to a minimum of clinical information necessary to deliver a service, for instance in the management of patients for colcoscopy.

The proposed transfer of data does comply with the Caldicott Principles, in particular:

· We can justify the purpose, which is to facilitate the provision of necessary healthcare.

· The use of personally identifiable information is absolutely necessary for the purpose intended.

· The minimum necessary information will be transferred.

· We are confident that access to personally identifiable information will be on a strict need to know basis. 

As our patients’ group representative, Caroline advised there is a fine judgement to be made. But there has to be some administrative mechanism to provide a recall service and we can assume the implied consent of patients to this.  So there is not a compelling case to inform patients.

We endorse this conclusion and, in this context, it would not be appropriate to reimburse practices for sending letters to patients (although individual practices may do so at their own expense if they wish).

Mark will ensure this conclusion is communicated to Sue.

8. Counselling

Building on earlier work by Michael Drake and Dorothy Pluck, Geoff Smith has drafted a case for change to the counselling service.  This would deliver consistency of standards and contracts as well as equity of access.  The service would be delivered as a LES.

Responding to specific questions from Geoff:

1. We are happy with the general approach, to retain the key elements of the current service within a better-specified framework to ensure consistency.

2. An uplift of 10% to the current budget for the service is appropriate and would be manageable within DacCom’s broader devolved budget. 

3. A per capita allocation of the budget to practices is appropriate and equitable.  There should be a mechanism allowing practices that do not provide the service directly to purchase counselling from those that do.

4. A nominal payment for DNAs would be appropriate.  A DNA should be defined as non-attendance without cancellation before a specified point.

5. There should be a proportionate payment to the practice to cover the provision of support (for instance, providing the reception function) and other overheads.  It is important to preserve this principle, which will later be applied to other cases where there is service provision in primary care.

6. We agree there should not be a separate fee for counsellors attending the monthly clinical governance meeting.

7. There is no need to change the current arrangements whereby counsellors invoice the host practices and the practices invoice the PCT.

8. Clear guidelines are needed to help the practices negotiate the fees to be paid to counsellors within the proposed bands.  Without objective criteria in place, practices will be under pressure to pay at the top of the band, which will limit the numbers of patients who can be seen.

We will need to take the proposal to the PBC Governance Sub-Committee.  In the absence of a PBC Support Manager (!) Mary can help Geoff prepare for this.  DacCom will give its firm endorsement to the proposal and we will be very disappointed if it is rejected.

Mark will communicate these points to Geoff.

9. Clinical Governance 

Richard Gallow has offered to revive the Clinical Governance meetings within Dacorum.  We support this and believe there will be plenty of issues referred to this forum.

10. Next meeting:

Thursday 20 December 2007

From 1pm to 2.30pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)
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